Jacob Sheep Society
Minutes of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James Street, London on Thursday 1st November 2012

Present 

Mr R Locker (Chairman)
Mrs M Leithead (President)

Mr C Richardson (Vice-Chairman)

Mrs R E Blacknell (Field Officer)

Miss L Adams (Breed Promotion Chairman)

Dr J G Strong (Treasurer)

Mr G Jones (Immediate Past Chairman)

Mr J Emberton (Central RCM)

Mrs A Gilbert (South West RCM)

Mr G Connor (Scotland RCM)
Mr G Haworth (Northern RCM)

Mr D Tuffney (Eastern RCM)

Mrs S Harries (Wales RCM)

Miss D Rice (Southern RCM)

Mrs J Simmons (Assistant Secretary)

1. Welcome.

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them for attending. He introduced new members of Council; Mrs M Leithead and congratulated her on her appointment as President; Mr Richardson and congratulated him on his appointment as Vice-Chair; Mr Tuffney and thanked him for taking over as Eastern RCM as Miss Adams had resigned that position and now attended as the Breed Promotion Chairman; and he welcomed Mrs Harries to the first Council meeting she had been able to attend. Mrs Leithead congratulated Mr Locker on his appointment as Chairman, and Council all offered congratulations and wished him well.
2. Apologies. 
Mr Paul Colhoun (Ireland RCM)
3. Minutes of the Council meeting held on 1st March 2012

The minutes having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record of the meeting. Proposed by Mr Emberton, seconded by Dr Strong.

4. Matters Arising.

Mr Locker said that he would be continuing to use action logs which had been implemented by the previous Chairman, Mr Jones, and asked Council to refer to the previously circulated Action Log for this meeting.
· Society Archive  Review. Mr Locker reported that the archives had been fully updated by Mr Stan Taylor and several boxes were now deposited in the archive department at Reading University. Miss Rice asked Council where they thought the Book of Condolences from Lady Aldington’s memorial service should be held. Council discussed this and the collection of all future material for the archives. It was decided that a copy of the Book of Condolences be stored electronically for the Society; it would be available for all members to view on the website and that the original be sent to the family of Lady Aldington. It was suggested that Mr R Bramley be approached and asked if he would consider becoming the Society Archivist.
· Shows and Sales – report on the agenda
· Legal Status of members under 18. The Chairman with Mr Emberton and Mrs Simmons to liaise and send a letter out to the membership as a record of birthdates was not available.
· Communications – completed and closed.
5. Correspondence 
The Chairman told Council that HRH Princess Alexandra had written letters of thanks following her visit to the AGM gala dinner. Mrs Simmons said that all correspondence that she had received had been passed to the appropriate person.

6. Chairman’s Opening Remarks

Mr Locker told the meeting that he was looking forward to working with Grassroots, and he predicted that by next March he would be able to give Council an accurate and up to date report on membership and registration numbers. 
7. Vice Chairman’s Report.

· RCM Fixed Terms  Mr Richardson asked Council to consider the terms of office for the RCMs as he said at the moment they were elected for a three year term and could stand again at the end of that term; however, they could not stand for a third term without a full term of office being completed by another. He proposed that RCMs could stand for election for as many terms as they wished, which would alleviate the problem in some regions of not having a candidate to put forward.  Council discussed this; Mr Emberton said the current rules gave the RCM the opportunity to leave without feeling obliged to stay in office, when there was no obvious candidate to take over. Mrs Gilbert said that someone considering becoming a RCM would perhaps like to become an assistant and shadow the RCM until they felt able to take over, this might encourage people to come forward. Mr Emberton said that the current system was brought in to prevent too many members of Council being replaced at the same time which made continuity difficult. The proposal was seconded by Mr Connor and carried.  Mr Locker said the new rule would now have to be ratified at the AGM; Miss Rice pointed out that the articles would have to be changed to show the new rule, Mr Locker agreed and said that the articles would need to be changed in the near future to properly reflect the changes in the administration of the Society and also to bring them into line with the Companies Act 2006, and he was working with Mr Emberton and Mr Richardson on the revisions with the appropriate legal advice.  The intention is for the updated Constitution to be available for Council approval at the next meeting so that they can be circulated to members in advance of the 2013 AGM where they will have to be adopted by Special Resolution of 75% of members voting.
· Judges Panel – overview.

A report, Managing the Judges Panel, had previously been circulated. Mr Richardson explained that he had worked with the Field Officer, Jean Blacknell, and the Chairman, Robert Locker, to produce this report (this team will be referred to as RBL) and he asked Council to comment on the issues, aims and suggestions raised in the report .
Council agreed in principle to work towards reducing the size of the Judges’ Panel to around 50. Council discussed the removal of judges; Mrs Gilbert was concerned that judges’ ‘could be removed without any reason being given’ in the report; Mr Richardson said this was to avoid legal situations; Mr Emberton pointed out that the bye-laws already state that judges can be removed at Council’s discretion. Mr Richardson thought that if misconduct was involved a verbal reason would most likely be given.
Mrs Blacknell told Council that the present system of asking judges to make an annual return enabled her to assess judges’ activities and that they were meeting the criteria set in the bye-laws, and judges not meeting the criteria could be removed. Mr Locker said that the returns would be the basis for managing the panel for the future Field Officer. The return sent out in 2012 was biannual, Mrs Gilbert asked that it would be sent annually in future, Mrs Blacknell agreed. Mr Connor said he thought that judges who did not send in the return should be contacted by their RCM to remind them. It was agreed that reminders be sent. Council agreed that the number would reduce as judges retired and hoped that any judge aware of their reduced abilities would do so.

The addition of judges was discussed; RBL recommended that, if capping the judges’ panel at 50, when a vacancy arose on the panel it would be declared and nominations would be invited and that candidates attend an assessment day, (suggestion 5) this was, following discussion, agreed in principle but Council felt that capping at 50 was too rigid and that the assessors should have to report to Council before appointments were made. 
The appointment of the assessors would be made by the Field Officer who need not personally be an assessor. Where the assessments would take place was also discussed but Mrs Leithead pointed out that the finer details would be more easily dealt with at the time.  A minimum age of 21 was decided upon for application; following the procedure of attending an assessment day, shadowing a judge (suggestion 6) selection on to and the three years on the provisional judges’ list the candidate would be 25 years old.   
Mr Emberton told Council that, provided there is a sound basis for setting a minimum age, and it is otherwise applied equally, there should be no question of it being considered as discriminatory. 
During the discussion Mr Tuffney and Mr Connor said that they knew of young people with considerable knowledge of Jacob sheep but it was agreed that maturity was necessary to deal with issues arising when judging; other than age as a factor Council decided that anyone considered for the provisional list should normally have 10 years of experience with the breed. 
The report recommended that judges’ would not have to retire at 75 years of age but that all judges’ could be asked to attend an assessment day if required (suggestions 9 &10) Council agreed.
RBL felt that the feedback from Council was sufficient to enable them to reword the letter to be sent to all judges and explaining the review.  Mr Richardson also agreed to prepare a draft of the necessary changes in the Byelaws and for approval it was agreed this would be done for the Council meeting in March. 
8. Office Transfer Report.

Further to the report previously circulated Mrs Simmons told Council that at present she was still the contact for the shows and that she was liaising with the Field Officer and Breed Promotion Officer.

9. Grassroots Transfer Update

Further to his report previously circulated, Mr Emberton told Council that the transfer had gone very smoothly and that Grassroots had allocated Jeni Collings specifically to look after the JSS but that Libby Henson was overseeing all the work. Grassroots had prepared the Handbook and it was almost ready but so many members have not returned the form sent out by Grassroots asking for confirmation of details that he felt a reminder should be sent with the next Journal so that the information published was as up-to-date as possible which would mean the Handbook would be sent out with the spring Journal. Council agreed. 
Mr Emberton’s report dealt with queries raised by the South West and Southern RCM reports. 

Miss Adams suggested that the registration fees for ram lambs should be increased but that there would not be an increase for later registrations, she said this may encourage people to  wait longer to register rams and hopefully fewer poor quality ram lambs would be registered. Council thought that the members who use ram lambs for breeding would be penalised but it was agreed to discuss registrations when the review of the GRS was done next year.
Dr Strong said he needed formal approval to make Libby Henson Assistant Company Secretary (registrations); this was proposed by Mr Emberton and seconded by Dr Strong. Council agreed.

Council expressed their thanks to Mr Emberton for all his work with the implementation of the GRS contract. 
They also thanked Mrs Simmons and presented her with a certificate of thanks for the work she had done and Life Membership of the Society, subscribed for by all Council members. Mrs Simmons thanked Council and said it had been a pleasure to assist Council and the membership 
10. Reports from the Regions

The reports having been previously circulated Council only discussed matters needing their attention.

Ireland: Mr Colhoun asked if Council would support a Show and Sale in Northern Ireland. Council agreed and Mr Locker asked Mrs Blacknell to liaise with and advise Mr Colhoun on arranging an unofficial sale.

Southern: Miss Rice asked Council for their views on the cost effectiveness of the region taking a stand to the NSA Southern Sheep event; she felt the event was aimed at the commercial sector rather than the pedigree breeders. Mr Locker said the JSS should support the NSA events as we are affiliated to them and they work hard for the sheep industry. Council agreed and discussed the possibilities of taking crossbred lambs to display on the stand, Miss Adams said that often the timing of the events made it difficult to find good quality crossbreds but she would assist the RCMs to do this; Mr Haworth told Council that the Northern region always took crossbreds to promote the Jacob as a good crossing sheep and Mr Connor suggested that if good lambs could not be found in members flocks that they were borrowed from other people. Mr Richardson suggested that the events could be used to promote the Jacob as a terminal sire. Miss Rice said she felt sure that her region and the others would benefit from all the ideas and working with Miss Adams when organising the NSA events. 
Miss Rice told Council that some members in her region were disappointed that they were unable to advertise sheep for sale on the regional webpage. Mr Locker said the move had been made to Farm Ads to avoid the work load and liabilities to the JSS when sheep are advertised on the website. He explained that Farm Ads is free to members and that a disclaimer made with the link to Farm Ads removes liability to the Society.
Mr Emberton told Council that members could use the GRS to mark sheep for sale within their flock, he said members should be encouraged to make good use of all the GRS data and that the more information that members put into the system the more the site would be developed.

Scotland: Mr Connor told Council that the Royal Highland Show was hoping to raise sufficient funds to be able to present a Minority Breed Championship cup; Jacobs would be able to participate in the competition for the cup. Council agreed that the Jacob is not a minority breed and therefore the society would not wish to participate in the purchase of the cup.

South West: The matter of information on pedigree certificates had been dealt with previously. Mrs Gilbert asked Council if the SW regional show and sale could become official and that the sheep be inspected before the show.  Mrs Blacknell said she thought the S & S held in 2012 had been good, but that the event should be held again in 2013 as an unofficial sale and, if  successful, then she would recommend the sale become official in 2014. Council agreed. Inspections and a Jacob Judge off the panel was agreed.
Mr Locker thanked the member of the SW region for the report, previously circulated, on the NSA meeting she had attended.  
Central: Mr Emberton told Council that a member had asked if the data on GRS could be expanded to show the ancestry of sheep right back to flock book one. Mr Emberton said although this was possible GRS would charge for this. Council agreed that it was a good idea and something to consider in the future, however the costs were prohibitive at the present time.
11. Treasurer’s Report.

Dr Strong had previously circulated a working draft for Council discussion purposes and a report on the investments of the Society; he explained that as agreed previously he had sold out the 4 less productive investments and moved the money to the most productive investments. This had worked well and given a rise in capital appreciation. The accounts to date were showing an income over spending of £18,000. He said that GRS costs varied each month and he would be able to cost the system properly in twelve months’ time.
Regional accounts; Dr Strong said that the RCMs handled the region’s accounts differently and he could allow some flexibility. Mr Jones said that it was important that an audit trail was accessible. Dr Strong said that the flock book and show and sale expenses must go directly through him and Mr Emberton said that Council members as directors and trustees were responsible for all the funds they handled. Council discussed the various options for the running of regional monies; Dr Strong reminded RCMs that a float of £100 was available. It was suggested by Mr Locker that Dr Strong wrote guidance notes for RCMs and Council would discuss at the next meeting. All agreed. 

12. Communications Update.

Journal update: Mr Richardson told Council that Dr Fletcher had left the office of editor of the Journal due to lack of time and that he had taken it on. He would work with a team of others including Mrs Lloyd who would continue to organise the advertisements and Mrs Palmer the show results. Mr Bramley will continue to put the show calendar on to the website. He said he would revert to Serif software to produce the Journal. 

Council thanked Dr Fetcher and Mr Bramley for work on the Journal for the last two years.

Website report: Previously circulated there was no addition comment.   
Roles and Responsibilities: Mr Locker had previously circulated papers: Regulations Affecting RCMs’, Guidelines For RCMs’ and a one entitled Roles and Responsibilities. 
Mr Locker asked Council to confirm that the appointment of and title of Deputy Patron will go, following the passing of Lady Aldington. Council confirmed.

He asked Council to note the continuation of the role and title of Technical Consultant held by Mr John Thorley. Council agreed.
Mr Locker told Council that Mrs Blacknell would retire as Field Officer in April 2013 and that the Society would have to appoint another national F.O. However the changes to the role would be discussed under Management of the Judges’ panel later in the meeting. 

Further to the report regarding RCMs Council discussed the role of regional committees; Mr Emberton said the committees should be appointed by the RCM as it is the RCM who takes the responsibility for the regional activities on Council. There followed a discussion on whether committee members and region field officers should be voted in by the membership. Mr Richardson agreed to write a paper on the way forward; a job description for and how the regional F.O would be appointed, Mr Emberton said the decision would have to be put into the Bye-laws.  
Mr Locker said it was important that RCMs’ responded to all enquiries from the membership and that Grassroots would send the details of new members to the RCM. The Society emails were being received by Mr Emberton and Mrs Simmons; they would be passed on the appropriate person or dealt with by them.

13. Eastern Region Council Member Ratification. 

Council ratified the appointment of Mr David Tuffney and thanked him for taking over the role when Miss Adams left the region.

14. AGM Progress Update. 

To be held in the Eastern region 12th – 14th April 2013. Mr Tuffney reported that the hotel booked is the Old Barn at Marston. There were good facilities for all the activities. (the change of venue since the previous meeting, Miss Adams explained, was because the first hotel approached kept changing the costs).

Mr Tuffney said that the cost would be £143 per double room for Friday, dinner b & b; Saturday, gala dinner and b & b. the gala dinner for non-residents will be £24.95. He had selected a menu for the gala dinner with a choice of 3 for all courses.
He told Council he was working with Mr Richardson to produce the booking/information form for members which will go out with the winter Journal. He briefly outlined the programme which includes visits to Belton House and Easton Walled Gardens; three flock visits with afternoon tea at one and a planned hog roast at the last visit on the Sunday. Council thanked Mr Tuffney for all his work and then discussed the best time to hold the fund raising auction, it was decided this would be on the Friday evening.

RCMs were reminded that guidance notes were available for organising AGM weekends and these were being updated. It was suggested that the JSS pays the room expenses for Mrs Dianne Hall on the Saturday night; as she worked all day and evening on organising the Wool Cup. Council agreed. Miss Adams said the BP team had thought that funds could be raised with the sale of some of the articles entered in the Wool Cup or if crafts were taken especially to be sold.

Mr Locker thanked Mr Tuffney and Mr Richardson for their work.  

15. AGM 2014 Ireland, early arrangements.

Mr Locker told the meeting that Mr Colhoun was making arrangements for the AGM weekend and that the venue would be in Dublin. He thanked Mr Colhoun in his absence for the work he was doing.

16. Show and sale Proposal Paper and Judges List for approval/deleting
The paper, Shows and Sales – Two Pilot Years, had been previously circulated.
The proposal ‘that the Official Regional format be adopted and confirmed in the bye-laws’
was put to the meeting. Proposed Mr Richardson, seconded by Mrs Blacknell and agreed by Council. 
Salient points for Running Official Regional Sales Format. Council discussed the following:
· Any Region may hold an Official Regional Sale and must comply with the byelaws; RCMs and regional Field Officers would need to work with the national F.O. Organisers would need to work with the market/auctioneers and resolve any differences in rules i.e. JSS bye-laws v market rules.  Council adopted the Official Regional Show and Sale format.
· A region must demonstrate that it can comply with bye-laws when running a show and sale. Council agreed that this was a sensible approach. 
·  A tag known as the ’R tag’ is to be placed round the rejected sheep’s neck, it was suggested that the reason for the rejection be put on a notice on the pen, Mr Haworth said he felt that was un-necessary as it would be announced, under the rules the organisers would need to make sure that any sheep which had failed inspection either were not sold or the fault declared at the time of the sale.

Feedback:
Council discussed the feedback received during the 2 pilot years particularly regarding the inspection criteria, as dealt with in the paper. All the reasons for rejections given were accepted but a discussion followed regarding the leg markings as the majority of Council felt that this reason for rejection was not in line with the breed standard. The majority felt that unless the breed standard was changed regarding the black markings on the legs then the criteria of inspections should not be changed. Mr Tuffney felt strongly that the new criteria in 2012 of rejecting sheep for ‘Black coming out of the body, extending down the leg and below the knee or hock’ should remain and chose to resign his position as an inspector for shows and Sales. Council agreed that sheep would not be rejected for black legs. Council discussed whether sheep which were of extremely small stature should fail the inspections. Mr Haworth felt that if the sheep were in good health it should be for the purchasers to choose whether to buy smaller sheep and that it would be difficult to justify rejecting sheep on size alone. It was decided that inspectors should use their own discretion; if they considered a sheep to be under nourished they would be able to reject it. Mr Locker said it was important that the JSS was aware of the welfare of the animals.
Mrs Blacknell said she would write an article for the Journal regarding markings on legs and the size of sheep.
It was agreed that the criteria would return to those set for the 2011 sale season.
Council discussed the expenses that inspectors would be able to claim for overnight accommodation. The £50 suggested was thought to be sensible. However Dr Strong reiterated the idea that inspectors and judges for the S &S should be as local as possible and if they were selling sheep themselves should not be able to claim for any expenses. 

Council agreed that inspectors and judges (show and sales only) could claim expenses for mileage and a maximum of £50 towards accommodation when necessary. 

Judges list for approval/deleting.

Mrs Blacknell told Council that there had been six applications to the Provisional Judges list; but as previously agreed when discussing the Judges Panel she was prepared to hold these applications over until Council had made a decision on the management of the panel; she thought it would be sensible to leave the decision as to whether to move those judges who had served on the provisional list for the necessary period up on to the full panel until that time too. Council agreed.  
17. Breed Promotion Report.

The report having been previously circulated; Miss Adams said she was building upon and revisiting the roles and responsibilities of the Breed Promotion team, the foundations of which had been laid by her predecessor Mrs East. She was centralising all the merchandise so that an audit trail could be easily accessed and so that the quality and quantity of publications using the JSS logo could be monitored. It was, she felt, and Council agreed, important that personal gains were not made when using the logo. Mr Richardson asked if Miss Adams thought an advertisement for the BP merchandise in the Journal would be helpful; Miss Adams thought it may be the best way of selling the book by the Late Lady Aldington – the First Ten Years of the JSS; newer members may not be aware of the book. 
Miss Adams said that there were vacancies on the BP Committee, and said that Mrs Howell from Wales and Mr Bramley from the Central region had retired. Council joined her in thanking them for all their work for the Society. 

Mrs Harries said that she thought there may be two possible candidates in Wales region and she asked if she may put them in touch with Miss Adams. Mrs Harries was undertaking the BP work herself in the region in the meantime. 

Miss Adams said she was discussing with her committee the type of display boards and advertising that are both cost effective but represent the Society well. Regarding the advertising Miss Adams wondered if the cost of the advertisement in the Farmers Guardian was worthwhile, Council thought it was. Dr Strong told Council he sees payments going out to both national and local press. Mr Locker said that each Country had a S & S advert plus the national advert in FG and that local advertising was to be funded regionally or by the auctioneers. Each sale was allowed one local advertisement and each Country one national. Mr Locker thanked Miss Adams for the work she and her committee did for the Society. 

Date and Time of Next Meeting.

Thursday 7th March 2013 at the Carlton Club, 11am 
